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Summary:   

The report of the Infrastructure O & S Committee in October 2003 on the environmental performance of the Council (OS 08/03) identified that the lack of a comprehensive, authority wide ‘green housekeeping plan’ was a barrier to the continued improvement of the Council’s environmental performance.  At its meeting on 7th April 2005, members of this Committee expressed concerns that that report, and particularly the recommendation that the Council should develop a coherent strategy to improve the environmental performance of the Council, had not been adopted by the Executive as a priority.  This report seeks to redress this by proposing the adoption of a recognised environmental management system to overcome this barrier and to ensure that the environmental impacts of the Council’s services are minimised.

Recommendations:

1. It is recommended that the environmental management system promoted by the Cumbria Business Environment Network is adopted by the Council;  

2. To ensure its adoption across the whole authority, it is recommended that senior Officer and Member ‘champions’ are appointed to provide the necessary leadership

3. It is further recommended that the Executive Management Group is charged with overseeing and managing the process.  It is proposed that progress of the initiative is regularly reported to future meetings of this committee.

1. Introduction:

The report of the Infrastructure O & S Committee on the environmental performance of the Council (OS 08/03) recognised that whilst the Council has a proud record in implementing a wide range of practical environmental initiatives, it lacks a comprehensive internal environmental management system(s) to ensure that all its policies and practices meet the highest possible environmental standards.  There are many and varied reasons for this, including (but not exclusively) the workload involved in addressing the Council’s significant waste management agenda.  It is proposed that the re-structure of the Council’s Waste Services section within Commercial & Technical Services that is currently being considered will provide an opportunity to free up the necessary resources (i.e. staff time) in order to make the above a realistic objective.  

This report outlines a methodology for assessing and improving the Council’s environmental performance in a systematic manner within a manageable timeframe and within existing resources. Such an approach will provide the means for the Council to ensure that its own actions support the Council's key priority - creating a cleaner, greener and safer Carlisle. 
2. ‘In-house’ environmental initiatives undertaken to date:

Over the years the Council has implemented a variety of practical initiatives that have helped to reduce the impact of its actions on the environment.  For example, most of the waste produced directly as a result of our activities is now recycled.  The majority of waste paper from the Council’s offices is collected separately for recycling and all of the Council’s grounds maintenance waste is composted (over the last 10 years this has amounted to over 10,000 tonnes of ‘green’ waste alone).   

The adoption of energy efficiency measures in Council buildings is another area where considerable progress has been made.  For example special ‘movement sensors’ which operate lighting have been installed in, amongst others, the Civic Centre and the Irthing and Enterprise Centres.  Sophisticated heating control systems have been installed in Bousteads Grassing and many of the Council owned community centres ensuring that its buildings are heated in the most efficient manner.

Indeed, the Council’s expertise in energy conservation technologies, along with our well established links with village halls across rural Carlisle, is currently being sought by a new Cumbria wide partnership project.  The Cumbria Sustainable Buildings Project aims to support the implementation of energy efficiency and renewable energy technologies in community buildings across Cumbria.  Staff from the Council’s Commercial & Technical Services are currently exploring how our expertise can contribute to the success of this innovative project and how village halls in Carlisle can benefit from it.  

Conversely however, little progress has been made in ensuring that the Council’s corporate procurement takes account of the issue of sustainability.  Likewise, whilst we have introduced some small scale pilot projects which have sought to limit the impacts of the Council’s vehicle fleet (for example LPG vans), we have no authority wide green transport plan.

3. Future proposals to progress the Strategy: 

As report OS 08/03 identified, there are a number of recognised environmental management systems and standards that the Council could adopt in order to facilitate a comprehensive improvement in our environmental performance (e.g. ISO14001 & EMAS).  However the report acknowledged that these environmental management systems represent an ambitious step for any organisation.  It is therefor proposed that initially the Council adopts the model produced by the Cumbria (formally Carlisle & Eden) Business Environment Network (BEN) as a ‘stepping stone’ towards the more widely recognised environmental management standards.  The BEN model provides a framework with which the environmental performance of an organisation can be monitored and improved in a systematic and methodical manner.  The framework is designed to be implemented and managed by an organisation’s own staff thereby encouraging ‘ownership’ of the issues, a key factor if the initiative is to lead to long lasting benefits.  It should also be noted that the City Council has been an active partner in BEN since its inception and as such it seems only right to demonstrate our support by adopting it ourselves.

BEN’s environmental management system has 3 levels (awards) involving the following:

Level 1 (Bronze):

Awareness of the environmental impacts of an organisation;

Commitment to improving environmental performance;

Commitment of resources to allow environmental improvement;

Adoption of an Environmental policy;

Initial review (audit) of all environmental impacts.

Level 2 (Silver)

Communication of the environmental policy;

Identify relevant statutory requirements;

Adopt specific targets and objectives to reduce environmental impacts;

Production of an environmental management programme;

Environmental manager is appointed 

Level 3 (Gold)

Appropriate monitoring and measurement is carried out;

Regular audits are carried out;

Non-conformance procedures are in place;

Management review has been carried out;

Document controls are in place;

4.
To date, the use of the BEN model has been piloted by the Council’s Commercial and Technical Services (CTS).  Under the scheme CTS has been awarded a ‘Gold award’ in recognition of the procedures that are in place and the initiatives undertaken to limit the environmental impacts of its activities.  Whilst many of these procedures relate to statutory requirements (for example the disposal of hazardous materials), the award recognises the development of new initiatives (such as our household garden waste collections) designed to make the delivery of our services more environmentally sustainable.

5.
To extend these benefits to the rest of the Council’s business units it is proposed that the use of the BEN model is extended authority wide.   For it to be effective, it will require the active commitment and involvement of all of the Council’s business units and for a senior ‘champion(s)’ to be appointed to provide the necessary leadership and credibility.  To ensure that progress is made across the whole authority, it is further proposed that the Executive Management Group is charged with overseeing and managing the process and that the progress of the initiative is regularly reported to future meetings of this committee.
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